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THE OLIVE TREE

The Tree of Life; the Bodhi Tree; Yggdrasil and the Burning Bush:

Populus Alcidae gratissima, vitis Iaccho,

formosae myrtus Veneri, sua laurea Phoebo. . . .

Everywhere and, before the world was finally laicized, at all times, trees have 
been worshipped. It is not to be wondered at. The tree is an intrinsically 
‘numinous’ being. Solidified, a great fountain of life rises in the trunk, 
spreads in the branches, scatters in a spray of leaves and flowers and fruits. 
With a slow, silent ferocity the roots go burrowing down into the earth. Tender, 
yet irresistible, life battles with the unliving stones and has the mastery. 
Half hidden in the darkness, half displayed in the air of heaven, the tree 
stands there, magnificent, a manifest god. 

Even to-day we feel its majesty and beauty—feel in certain circumstances its 
rather fearful quality of otherness, strangeness, hostility. Trees in the mass 
can be almost terrible. There are devils in the great pine-woods of the North, 
in the swarming equatorial jungle. Alone in a forest one sometimes becomes aware 
of the silence—the thick, clotted, living silence of the trees; one realizes 
one’s isolation in the midst of a vast concourse of alien presences. Herne the 
Hunter was something more than the ghost of a Windsor gamekeeper. He was 
probably a survival of Jupiter Cernunnus; a lineal descendant of the Cretan 
Zeus; a wood god who in some of his aspects was frightening and even malignant.

He blasts the tree, and takes the cattle,

And makes milch-kine yield blood, and shakes a chain

In a most hideous and dreadful manner.

Even in a royal forest and only twenty miles from London, the serried trees can 
inspire terror. Alone or in small groups, trees are benignly numinous. The 
alienness of the forest is so much attenuated in the park or the orchard that it 
changes its emotional sign and from oppressively sinister becomes delightful. 
Tamed and isolated, those leaping fountains of non-human life bring only 
refreshment to spirits parched by the dusty commerce of the world. Poetry is 
full of groves and shrubberies. One thinks of Milton, landscape-gardening in 
Eden, of Pope, at Twickenham. One remembers Coleridge’s sycamore and Marvell’s 
green thought in a green shade. Chaucer’s love of trees was so great that he had 
to compile a whole catalogue in order to express it.

But, Lorde, so I was glad and wel begoon!

For over al, where I myn eyen caste,

Weren trees, claad with levys that ay shal laste,

Eche in his kynde, with colours fressh and grene

As emerawde, that joy was for to sene.

The bylder oke, and eke the hardy asshe,

The peler (pillar) elme, the cofre unto careyne,



The box pipe tree, holme to whippes lasshe,

The saylynge firre, the cipresse deth to pleyne,

The sheter (shooter) ewe, the aspe for shaftes pleyne,

The olyve of pes, and eke the drunken vyne

The victor palme, the laurere, to, devyne.

I like them all, but especially the olive. For what it symbolizes, first of all—
peace with its leaves and joy with its golden oil. True, the crown of olive was 
originally worn by Roman conquerors at ovation; the peace it proclaimed was the 
peace of victory, the peace which is too often only the tranquillity of 
exhaustion or complete annihilation. Rome and its customs have passed, and we 
remember of the olive only the fact that it stood for peace, not the 
circumstances in which it did so.

Incertainties now crown themselves assur’d,

And peace proclaims olives of endless age.

We are a long way from the imperator riding in triumph through the streets of 
Rome.

The association of olive leaves with peace is like the association of the number 
seven with good luck, or the colour green with hope. It is an arbitrary and, so 
to say, metaphysical association. That is why it has survived in the popular 
imagination down to the present day. Even in countries where the olive tree does 
not grow, men understand what is meant by ‘the olive branch’ and can recognize, 
in a political cartoon, its pointed leaves. The association of olive oil with 
joy had a pragmatic reason. Applied externally, oil was supposed to have 
medicinal properties. In the ancient world those who could afford it were in the 
habit of oiling themselves at every opportunity. A shiny and well lubricated 
face was thought to be beautiful; it was also a sign of prosperity. To the 
ancient Mediterranean peoples the association of oil with joy seemed inevitable 
and obvious. 

Our habits are not those of the Romans, Greeks and Hebrews. What to them was 
‘natural’ is to-day hardly even imaginable. Patterns of behaviour change, and 
ideas which are associated in virtue of the pattern existing at a given moment 
of history will cease to be associated when that pattern exists no more. But 
ideas which are associated arbitrarily, in virtue of some principle, or some 
absence of principle, unconnected with current behaviour patterns, will remain 
associated through changing circumstances. One must be something of an 
archaeologist to remember the old and once thoroughly reasonable association 
between olive oil and joy; the equally old, but quite unreasonable and arbitrary 
association between olive leaves and peace has survived intact into the machine 
age.

It is surprising, I often think, that our Protestant bibliolaters should have 
paid so little attention to the oil which played such an important part in the 
daily lives of the ancient Hebrews. All that was greasy possessed for the Jews a 
profound religious, social and sensuous significance. Oil was used for anointing 
kings, priests and sacred edifices. On festal days men’s cheeks and noses fairly 
shone with it; a matt-surfaced face was a sign of mourning. Then there were the 
animal fats. Fat meat was always a particularly welcome sacrifice. Unlike the 
modern child, Jehovah revelled in mutton fat. His worshippers shared this taste. 



‘Eat ye that which is good,’ advises Isaiah, ‘and let your soul delight itself 
in fatness.’ As for the prosperously wicked, ‘they have more than their heart 
can wish’ and the proof of it is that ‘their eyes stand out with fatness.’ 

The world of the Old Testament, it is evident, was one where fats were scarce 
and correspondingly esteemed. One of our chief sources of edible fat, the pig, 
was taboo to the Israelites. Butter and lard depend on a supply of grass long 
enough for cows to get their tongues round. But the pastures of Palestine are 
thin, short and precarious. Cows there had no milk to spare, and oxen were too 
valuable as draught animals to be used for suet. Only the sheep and the olive 
remained as sources of that physiologically necessary and therefore delicious 
fatness in which the Hebrew soul took such delight. How intense that delight was 
is proved by the way in which the Psalmist describes his religious experiences. 
‘Because thy lovingkindness is better than life, my lips shall praise 
thee. . . . My soul shall be satisfied as with marrow and fatness; and my mouth 
shall praise thee with joyful lips.’ In this age of Danish bacon and unlimited 
margarine it would never occur to a religious writer to liken the mystical 
ecstasy to a good guzzle at the Savoy. If he wanted to describe it in terms of a 
sensuous experience, he would probably choose a sexual metaphor. Square meals 
are now too common to be ranked as epoch-making treats.

The ‘olyve of pes’ is, then, a symbol and I love it for what it stands for. I 
love it also for what it is in itself, aesthetically; for what it is in relation 
to the Mediterranean landscape in which it beautifully plays its part.

The English are Germans who have partially ‘gone Latin.’ But for William the 
Conqueror and the Angevins we should be just another nation of Teutons, speaking 
some uninteresting dialect of Dutch or Danish. The Normans gave us the English 
language, that beautifully compounded mixture of French and Saxon; and the 
English language moulded the English mind. By Latin out of German: such is our 
pedigree. We are essentially mongrels: that is the whole point of us. To be 
mongrels is our mission. If we would fulfil this mission adequately we must take 
pains to cultivate our mongrelism. Our Saxon and Celtic flesh requires to be 
constantly rewedded to the Latin spirit. 

For the most part the English have always realized this truth and acted upon it. 
From the time of Chaucer onwards almost all our writers have turned, by a kind 
of infallible instinct, like swallows, towards the South—towards the phantoms of 
Greece and Rome, towards the living realities of France and Italy. On the rare 
occasions when, losing their orientation, they have turned eastward and 
northward, the results have been deplorable. The works of Carlyle are there, an 
awful warning, to remind us of what happens when the English forget that their 
duty is to be mongrels and go whoring, within the bounds of consanguinity, after 
German gods.

The olive tree is an emblem of the Latinity towards which our migrant’s instinct 
commands us perpetually to turn. As well as for peace and for joy, it stands for 
all that makes us specifically English rather than Teutonic; for those 
Mediterranean influences without which Chaucer and Shakespeare could never have 
become what they learned from France and Italy, from Rome and Greece, to be—the 
most essentially native of our poets. The olive tree is, so to speak, the 
complement of the oak; and the bright hard-edged landscapes in which it figures 
are the necessary correctives of those gauzy and indeterminate lovelinesses of 
the English scene. Under a polished sky the olives state their aesthetic case 
without the qualifications of mist, of shifting lights, of atmospheric 
perspective, which give to English landscapes their subtle and melancholy 
beauty. A perfect beauty in its way; but, as of all good things, one can have 
too much of it. The British Constitution is a most admirable invention; but it 
is good to come back occasionally to fixed first principles and the firm outline 
of syllogistic argument.

With clarity and definition is associated a certain physical spareness. Most of 
the great deciduous trees of England give one the impression, at any rate in 
summer, of being rather obese. In Scandinavian mythology Embla, the elm, was the 



first woman. Those who have lived much with old elm trees—and I spent a good 
part of my boyhood under their ponderous shade—will agree that the Scandinavians 
were men of insight. There is in effect something blowsily female about those 
vast trees that brood with all their bulging masses of foliage above the meadows 
of the home counties. In winter they are giant skeletons; and for a moment in 
the early spring a cloud of transparent emerald vapour floats in the air; but by 
June they have settled down to an enormous middle age.

By comparison the olive tree seems an athlete in training. It sits lightly on 
the earth and its foliage is never completely opaque. There is always air 
between the thin grey and silver leaves of the olive, always the flash of light 
within its shadows. By the end of summer the foliage of our northern trees is a 
great clot of dark unmitigated green. In the olive the lump is always leavened.

The landscape of the equator is, as the traveller discovers to his no small 
surprise, singularly like the landscape of the more luxuriant parts of southern 
England. He finds the same thick woods and, where man has cleared them, the same 
park-like expanses of luscious greenery. The whole is illumined by the same 
cloudy sky, alternately bright and dark, and wetted by precisely those showers 
of hot water which render yet more oppressive the sultriness of July days in the 
Thames valley or in Devonshire. The equator is England in summer, but raised, so 
to speak, to a higher power. Falmouth cubed equals Singapore. Between the 
equatorial and the temperate zone lies a belt of drought; even Provence is half 
a desert. The equator is dank, the tropics and the sub-tropics are predominantly 
dry. The Sahara and Arabia, the wastes of India and Central Asia and North 
America are a girdle round the earth of sand and naked rock. The Mediterranean 
lies on the fringes of this desert belt and the olive is its tree—the tree of a 
region of sun-lit clarity separating the damps of the equator from the damps of 
the North. It is the symbol of a classicism enclosed between two romanticisms.

‘And where,’ Sir George Beaumont inquired of Constable, ‘where do you put your 
brown tree?’ The reply was disquieting: the eccentric fellow didn’t put it 
anywhere. There are no brown trees in Constable’s landscapes. Breaking the 
tradition of more than a century, he boldly insisted on painting his trees 
bright green. Sir George, who had been brought up to think of English landscape 
in terms of raw Sienna and ochre, was bewildered. So was Chantrey. His criticism 
of Constable’s style took a practical form. When ‘Hadleigh Castle’ was sent to 
the Academy he took a pot of bitumen and glazed the whole foreground with a coat 
of rich brown. Constable had to spend several hours patiently scratching it off 
again. To paint a bright green tree and make a successful picture of it requires 
genius of no uncommon order. Nature is embarrassingly brilliant and variegated; 
only the greatest colourists know how to deal with such a shining profusion. 
Doubtful of their powers, the more cautious prefer to transpose reality into 
another and simpler key. The key of brown, for example. The England of the 
eighteenth-century painters is chronically autumnal.

At all seasons of the year the olive achieves that sober neutrality of tone 
which the deciduous trees of the North put on only in autumn and winter. ‘Where 
do you put your grey tree?’ If you are painting in Provence, or Tuscany, you put 
it everywhere. At every season of the year the landscape is full of grey trees. 
The olive is essentially a painter’s tree. It does not need to be transposed 
into another key, and it can be rendered completely in terms of pigment that are 
as old as the art of painting.

Large expanses of the Mediterranean scene are by Nature herself conceived and 
executed in the earth colours. Your grey tree and its background of bare bone-
like hills, red-brown earth and the all but black cypresses and pines are within 
the range of the most ascetic palette. Derain can render Provence with half a 
dozen tubes of colour. How instructive to compare his olives with those of 
Renoir! White, black, terra verde—Derain’s rendering of the grey tree is 
complete. But it is not the only complete rendering. Renoir was a man with a 
passion for bright gay colours. To this passion he added an extraordinary 
virtuosity in combining them. 



It was not in his nature to be content with a black, white and earth-green 
olive. His grey trees have shadows of cadmium green, and where they look towards 
the sun, are suffused with a glow of pink. Now, no olive has ever shown a trace 
of any colour warmer than the faint ochre of withering leaves and summer dusts. 
Nevertheless these pink trees, which in Renoir’s paintings of Cagnes recall the 
exuberant girls of his latest, rosiest manner, are somehow quite startlingly 
like the cold grey olives which they apparently misrepresent. The rendering, so 
different from Derain’s, is equally complete and satisfying.

If I could paint and had the necessary time, I should devote myself for a few 
years to making pictures only of olive trees. What a wealth of variations upon a 
single theme! Above Pietrasanta, for example, the first slopes of the Apuan Alps 
rise steeply from the plain in a series of terraces built up, step after step, 
by generations of patient cultivators. The risers of this great staircase are 
retaining walls of unmortared limestone; the treads, of grass. And on every 
terrace grow the olives. They are ancient trees; their boles are gnarled, their 
branches strangely elbowed. Between the sharp narrow leaves one sees the sky; 
and beneath them in the thin softly tempered light there are sheep grazing. Far 
off, on a level with the eye, lies the sea. There is one picture, one series of 
pictures.

But olives will grow on the plain as well as on the hillside. Between Seville 
and Cordoba the rolling country is covered with what is almost a forest of olive 
trees. It is a woodland scene. Elsewhere they are planted more sparsely. I 
think, for example, of that plain at the foot of the Maures in Provence. In 
spring, beside the road from Toulon to Fréjus, the ploughed earth is a rich 
Pozzuoli red. Above it hang the olives, grey, with soft black shadows and their 
highest leaves flashing white against the sky; and, between the olives, peach 
trees in blossom—burning bushes of shell-pink flame in violent and 
irreconcilable conflict with the red earth. A problem, there, for the most 
accomplished painter.

In sunlight Renoir saw a flash of madder breaking out of the grey foliage. Under 
a clouded sky, with rain impending, the olives glitter with an equal but very 
different intensity. There is no warmth in them now; the leaves shine white, as 
though illumined from within by a kind of lunar radiance. The soft black of the 
shadows is deepened to the extreme of night. In every tree there is 
simultaneously moonlight and darkness. Under the approaching storm the olives 
take on another kind of being; they become more conspicuous in the landscape, 
more significant. Of what? Significant of what? But to that question, when we 
ask it, nature always stubbornly refuses to return a clear reply. 

At the sight of those mysterious lunar trees, at once so dark and so brilliant 
beneath the clouds, we ask, as Zechariah asked of the angel: ‘What are these two 
olive trees upon the right side of the candlestick and upon the left side 
thereof? What be these two olive branches which through the two golden pipes 
empty the golden oil out of themselves? And he answered me and said, Knowest 
thou not what these be? And I said, No, my lord. Then said he, These are the two 
anointed ones, that stand by the Lord of the whole earth.’ And that, I imagine, 
is about as explicit and comprehensible an answer as our Wordsworthian 
questionings are ever likely to receive.

Provence is a painter’s paradise, and its tree, the olive, the painter’s own 
tree. But there are disquieting signs of change. During the last few years there 
has been a steady destruction of olive orchards. Magnificent old trees are being 
cut, their wood sold for firing and the land they occupied planted with vines. 
Fifty years from now, it may be, the olive tree will almost have disappeared 
from southern France, and Provence will wear another aspect. It may be, I 
repeat; it is not certain. Nothing is certain nowadays except change. Even the 
majestic stability of agriculture has been shaken by the progress of technology. 

Thirty years ago, for example, the farmers of the Rhône valley grew rich on 
silkworms. Then came the invention of viscose. The caterpillars tried to compete 
with the machines and failed. The female form is now swathed in woodpulp, and 



between Lyons and Avignon the mulberry tree and its attendant worm are all but 
extinct. Vines were next planted. But North Africa was also planting vines. In a 
year of plenty vin ordinaire fetches about a penny a quart. The vines have been 
rooted up again, and to-day the prosperity of the Rhône valley depends on peach 
trees. A few years from now, no doubt, the Germans will be making synthetic 
peaches out of sawdust or coal tar. And then—what?

The enemy of the olive tree is the peanut. Arachis hypogaea grows like a weed 
all over the tropics and its seeds are fifty per cent. pure oil. The olive is 
slow-growing, capricious in its yield, requires much pruning, and the fruit must 
be hand picked. Peanut oil is half the price of olive oil. The Italians, who 
wish to keep their olive trees, have almost forbidden the use of peanut oil. The 
French, on the other hand, are the greatest importers of peanuts in Europe. Most 
of the oil they make is re-exported; but enough remains in France to imperil the 
olives of Provence. Will they go the way of the mulberry trees? Or will some new 
invention come rushing up in the nick of time with a reprieve? It seems that, 
suitably treated, olive oil makes an excellent lubricant, capable of standing up 
to high temperatures. Thirty years from now, mineral lubricants will be growing 
scarce. Along with the castor-oil plant, the olive tree may come again 
triumphantly into its own. Perhaps. Or perhaps not. The future of Provençal 
landscape is in the hands of the chemists. It is in their power to preserve it 
as it is, or to alter it out of all recognition.

It would not be the first time in the course of its history that the landscape 
of Provence has changed its face. The Provence that we know—terraced vineyard 
and olive orchard alternating with pine-woods and those deserts of limestone and 
prickly bushes which are locally called garrigues—is profoundly unlike the 
Provence of Roman and mediaeval times. It was a land, then, of great forests. 
The hills were covered with a splendid growth of ilex trees and Aleppo pines. 
The surviving Forêt du Dom allows us to guess what these woods—the last outposts 
towards the south of the forests of the temperate zone—were like. To-day the 
garrigues, those end products of a long degeneration, have taken their place. 
The story of Provençal vegetation is a decline and fall, that begins with the 
ilex wood and ends with the garrigue.

The process of destruction is a familiar one. The trees were cut for firewood 
and shipbuilding. (The naval arsenal at Toulon devoured the forest for miles 
around.) The glass industry ate its way from the plain into the mountains, 
carrying with it irreparable destruction. Meanwhile, the farmers and the 
shepherds were busy, cutting into the woods in search of more land for the 
plough, burning them in order to have more pasture for their beasts. The young 
trees sprouted again—only to be eaten by the sheep and goats. In the end they 
gave up the struggle and what had been forest turned at last to a blasted heath. 
The long process of degradation ends in the garrigue. And even this blasted 
heath is not quite the end. 

Beyond the true garrigue, with its cistus, its broom, its prickly dwarf oak, 
there lie a series of false garrigues, vegetably speaking worse than the true. 
On purpose or by accident, somebody sets fire to the scrub. In the following 
spring the new shoots are eaten down to the ground. A coarse grass—baouco in 
Provençal—is all that manages to spring up. The shepherd is happy; his beasts 
can feed, as they could not do on the garrigue. But sheep and goats are 
ravenous. The new pasture is soon overgrazed. The baouco is torn up by the roots 
and disappears, giving place to ferocious blue thistles and the poisonous 
asphodel. With the asphodel the process is complete. Degradation can go no 
further. The asphodel is sheep-proof and even, thanks to its deeply planted 
tubers, fire-proof. And it allows very little else to grow in its neighbourhood. 
If protected long enough from fire and animals, the garrigue will gradually 
build itself up again into a forest. But a desert of asphodels obstinately 
remains itself.

Efforts are now being made to reafforest the blasted heaths of Provence. In an 
age of cigarette-smoking tourists the task is difficult and the interruptions by 
fire frequent and disheartening. One can hardly doubt, however, of the ultimate 



success of the undertaking. The chemists may spare the olive trees; and yet the 
face of Provence may still be changed. For the proper background to the olive 
trees is the thinly fledged limestone of the hills—pinkish and white and pale 
blue in the distance, like Cézanne’s Mont Sainte Victoire. Reafforested, these 
hills will be almost black with ilex and pine. Half the painter’s paradise will 
have gone, if the desert is brought back to life. With the cutting of the olive 
trees the other half will follow.

The end


